Minutes of Mersham Parish Council
Meeting held on Monday, 16th September 2024 in the Church room at St John the Baptist Church

Present			Gavin Murphy (Chair)				Peter Hawkins
Gill McBarnet					Donna Pearson					Stewart Ross					Kenton Stewart
Melanie Wells			
					
In attendance: 2 members of the public, Borough Cllr Bartlett and Tracey Block (Clerk). 
										To be actioned by:
	To receive and approve apologies for absence 
No apologies had been received.
	

	To receive declarations of interest (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and Other Significant Interests).  The nature as well as the existence of any such interest must be declared. 
Cllr Wells noted a personal interest in the Inland Border facility as a family member works on the site and a personal interest in the Village Hall.
	

	To approve the minutes of the meetings held on 15th July 2024
Minutes of the Meeting of Mersham Parish Council on 15th July 2024 were approved as a true record and were signed accordingly.
	

	To discuss matters arising from previous minutes not covered by the agenda. 
The shop process appears to have moved along.  A collection was held and £250 of M&S vouchers was presented to the shop-keepers.
The Parish Council has registered the shop as an asset of community value with Ashford Borough Council, this listing process is being considered by the owner and the Borough Council.  The Parish Council will hear back from Ashford Borough Council   Cllr Murphy is to make contact with the property owner.
	

	To receive report from Borough Councillor
A detailed report had been circulated; a copy can be found on the website: http://www.mershampc.org.uk/community/mersham-parish-council-18392/borough-cllr-reports/ 
Cllr Bartlett reported that:
The initial consultation for the Local Plan 2041 has now closed.  Originally it was intended that the new Local Plan would be agreed within this administration but this is not feasible.  A site review for each site will be required and a hearing must be undertaken with the Planning Inspectorate.
The Church Commissioners have submitted their land in the “call for sites” process, the original “Ashford Great Park” is back being reviewed.   The land owners is cognizant of the Government’s plan to create new towns with circa 10,000 homes.  Finberry and the Church Commissioners land would make about that.
Our greatest advantage is the lack of enthusiasm and effort shown by the Church commissioners – the consent for Finberry was granted over 20 years ago and in this time, only 750 houses have been built, this is not in line with the Borough Council’s plans.  The Finberry developments has not progressed as expected and the growth of Ashford should not lie in the hands of one land-owner.  Cllr Bartlett is going to suggest that there would be support for 1,000 homes to the west of Cheeseman’s Green Lane but that there is a strong argument to keep hold of the “Mersham Wall” plan.   The outcome of the consultation exercise is not expected to be known until February but it is hoped that the Parish Council’s will be able to engage at site meetings.
Kingsford Street is due to be closed on 23rd September for 5 days. 
The thistles on High Field have been cleared and Highfield Lane looks very good.  The field must be sprayed early next year.  The replanting on High Field has not materialised.  When the planning application is finally submitted, these matters can be raised.  
The IBF was only ever used to check the compliance checks, we do, therefore, need to be clear on the use of High Field , light pollution, S106 monies paid to Sevington Church, maintain/replace the planting and maintain the field so there is no ragwort/thistles, public access of the site etc
	


	Public Session: To receive questions and comments from the public on any agenda item
The 2 members of the public wished to raise the following problems:
1. The bus service for the pupils of the North School now takes approx. 55 minutes, this is because a coach is used and it will not stop on the A20 as it claims the A20 is unsafe, it also turns round at Lympne because there are no turning spaces.  It was noted that KCC are obliged to provide travel for students but there is not statutory minimum service.
There was a discussion about installing a bus stop at the end of Bockham Lane and the bus travellers could then cross the A20 and follow the path over the M20 and along Kingsford Street.  The Parish Council is in contact with Kent County Council regarding the A20 crossing and suggests that the resident contact Cllr Bell.
2. The other resident has submitted plans for a new fence.  Cllr Bartlett has called this in to Planning Committee following the problems with an application at Cherry Glebe.
	

	To receive any update regarding the creation of a green buffer zone in High Field/IBF.  To include planting delays to the green buffer zone near Highfield Lane.
This was covered by Cllr Bartlett in his report.

	

	To receive an update on Highways issues (to include the Highways Improvement Plan)
Cllr Murphy explained that a Highways Improvement Plan meeting had been had.  Further discussions are awaited.
	

	To receive an update on the Village Hall.
The update from Cllr Wells was circulated to the Council.

	

	To receive an update regarding the Cut and Cover
Cllr Murphy will follow this up with Ben Olney at HS1.
	

	To agree a response to the Local Plan 2041 
The Parish Council’s response to the Local Plan 2041 initial consultation has been circulated and submitted.

	

	Planning matters: to authorise a response to any application(s) and to note any recent planning decisions by Ashford Borough Council or any correspondence on planning matters
There were 3 applications to be discussed: 
PA/2024/1378 – ABC deemed this application not to be lawful.
PA/2024/1366 – no objection
PA/2024/1577 – The Parish Council will support this application as it improves sight lines on the exit from Blind Lane and ensures safety measures are in place for the residents dog.

	

	Financial matters:
a) To note the Parish Council’s financial position.
The PC noted the £29,602.69 held in the bank account as at 31st August 2024.

b) To authorise any payments	
	Cheque No:
	Payee
	Amount

	OLT
	HMRC
			£        73.80

	OLT
	I King (September salary)	
	£      148.72

	OLT
	T Block (September Salary)
	£      310.68



The Clerk had circulated a Financial Statement, Budget over Expenditure and Payment Schedules up until 16th September.
	














	Any Other Business
Cllr Pearson reported that she will attend the Growth of Ashford event.
Cllr Pearson will attend the next KALC meeting but will be unavailable for the next PC meeting.
Cllr Stewart asked about the bollards for the JPF, these are out of stock.
Cllr McBarnet had attended the planning training.
Cllr Hawkin reported that there was a car that had flattened the hedge near Stone Green Farm again.
Cllr Wells expressed concern about lorries coming from Evegate.  The Clerk will report the hedges along Bower Road to request cutting back of verges/hedgerows.
Cllr Wells sent apologised in advance of the next meeting.
	



	Determining the time and place of ordinary meetings of the Council up to and including the next annual meeting of the Council. 
Monday 21st October 2024                                              Monday 18th November 2024 	                                     Monday 20th January 2025                                              Monday 17th February 2025 	                                     Monday 17th March 2025                                                 Monday 21st April 2025		                                     Monday 19th May 2025.  

	



